# Literary Research

Year20, NO. 82 winter 2023

DOI: https://doi.org/10.2634/Lire.20.82.9

# The Influence of the Tudeh Party on Contemporary Iranian Literature

Mohammad Reza Haji-Agha Babaie<sup>1</sup>, Ghazaleh Mohammadi<sup>2</sup>

## Recived:26/9/2021 Accepted: 14/3/2022

## Abstract

One of the influential tools in shaping thoughts is the utilization of literary content. Following this premise, the leaders of the Soviet Communist Party established specific principles and foundations to shape and disseminate literary content, which they communicated to their followers. Similarly, the leaders of the Tudeh Party in Iran endeavored to extend the approved characteristics of the Communist Party within contemporary Iranian literature by adhering to these guidelines. Leveraging the newspapers and publications at their disposal, they successfully aligned many poets and writers with their cause. The editors of these publications translated the theories of Marxist theorists, as well as the stories and poems of writers from the Soviet Union and Eastern European countries, to propagate these perspectives among Iranian writers. Priority in selecting Iranian literary works was given to those who were in some way supporters of the Tudeh Party or whose content aligned with the objectives of Marxist literature. The leaders of the Tudeh Party utilized various methods, including publishing articles on literary theory, introducing and promoting party-approved books, presenting Soviet writers as exemplary models, and highlighting Iranian authors whose ideas were endorsed by the party.

**Keywords:** Tudeh party and Contemporary Iranian Literature, Marxist teachings and literary publications, Tudeh party and poets and writers, The influence of left views on contemporary literature.

Corresponding author, MA in Persian Language and Literature, Allameh Tabataba'i University; ghazaleh.mohammadi.1051374@gmail.com



Copyright© 2024, the Authors | Publishing Rights, ASPI. This open-access article is published under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International License which permits Share (copy and redistribute the material in any medium or format) and Adapt (remix, transform, and build upon the material) under the Attribution-NonCommercial terms

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Associate Professor, Department of Persian Language and Literature, Allameh Tabataba'i University; <u>hajibaba@atu.ac.ir</u>

# **Extended** Abstract

# 1. Introduction

The Tudeh Party was formed on the 7th of Mehr 1320 SH (September 29, 1941), thirteen days after the abdication of Reza Shah and the release of twenty-seven of the "Fifty-Three" Marxist members imprisoned in 1937. The party had four initial and primary objectives: securing the release of the remainder of the "Fifty-Three" members, obtaining official recognition of the Tudeh Party as a legal organization, launching a newspaper, and formulating a program that, unlike previous non-religious programs, would attract democrats, socialists, veteran communists, young Marxists, and even non-Marxist radicals without provoking opposition from religious scholars (Abrahamian, 2018, p. 347). The publication of the newspaper "Siyasat" marked the initiation of one of the party's primary objectives, gradually leading to the proliferation of newspapers affiliated with the party. At its peak, the party's main organ, "Nameh-ye Rahbar," had a circulation of over 100,000, three times that of the semi-official newspaper "Etela'at" (Abrahamian, 2011, p. 209).

The content of these newspapers promoted specific themes, and members of the Tudeh Party, along with the editors, demonstrated their spiritual connection not only through the translation of Marxist theorists' writings but also through the translation of stories and poems by Soviet or Eastern European writers. Literature served as a tool for serving the party's ideals and doctrines, with the substance and aspects of literary works being of utmost importance.

The present research examines how The Tudeh Party's cultural perspectives influenced contemporary Iranian literature by analyzing journals affiliated with the party published between 1327 and 1330 SH (1948–1951 AD). The journals studied include "Siyasat," "Nameh-ye Rahbar," "Mardom," "Nameh-ye Mardom," "Mardom Baray-e Roshanfekran," "Mardom-e Mahane," "Mardom-e Adineh," "Razm," "Razm-e Adineh," "Azhir," "Payam-e No," "Sogand," and "Soroush-e Fars", which were subjected to a descriptive analysis.

## 2. Literature Review

# The Influence of the Tudeh Party on Contemporary Iranian Literature

One of the most crucial tools for influencing ideologies is the utilization of literary products and content. Based on this, Marxist intellectuals and

Page | 2

leaders of the Soviet Communist Party established specific principles and foundations for shaping and producing literary content, leading to what is now known as socialist literature or socialist realism. In Marxist criticism, the characteristics of this method of producing literary texts are examined. The leaders of the Tudeh Party in Iran also sought to extend the approved characteristics of the Communist Party within contemporary Iranian literature by following the guidelines of the Soviet Communist Party. Leveraging powerful propaganda tools such as newspapers and publications, they succeeded in aligning many poets and writers with their cause. Tudeh Party leaders employed various methods, including publishing literary perspectives of the party in the form of articles, critiques, and introductions to party-approved books, as well as promoting Soviet writers as superior models and highlighting Iranian authors endorsed by the party

## **3. Results**

Literature has always been a tool for political parties to promote their ideologies and teachings, and the Tudeh Party in Iran was no exception. The editors of party-affiliated publications, due to their ideological alignment with Soviet principles, prioritized the publication of works by prominent authors from the Soviet Union. Subsequently, priority was given to works by authors who were sympathetic to the party's ideology or whose content was somehow in line with party teachings. These publications constantly expressed their expectations from literature and of writers and poets and thereby invited others to adhere to their demands. The expression of the demands and expectation took shape through various means such as publishing articles, direct expressions of expectations, critiquing books and authors not aligned with the Party's teachings, and, at the same time, highlighting state-approved ideas in the lives and works of Iranian and foreign writers.

Some authors received more attention from Party leaders than others; however, only works that either aligned with the party's teachings or were neutral in content were published, with the latter being published solely for the purpose of encouraging authors to produce works aliged with the Party teachings. Writers and poets of interest were also divided into several categories: those who were supporters of the Party and produced and published works in line with the Party's ideology, such as Abutorab Jali, Mohammad Ali Afrashteh, and Fereidoon Tavallali; writers and poets who were intellectually drawn to the Party at the outset but were not contributors to Party publications, with only some of their works conforming to Party ..... Literary Research

teachings, such as Sadegh Hedayat; writers and poets who were not alive at the time and their works were selectively chosen for publications to portray an image consistent with their objectives, such as Parvin E'tesami; and, finally, writers and poets whom the Party sought to recruit and interpret their works according to its teachings but ultimately failed to attract, such as Nima Yooshij.

Page | 4

# References

- (All works are in Persian, with titles translated to English here, except for magazine and journals)
- Karamad, Abolfazl (2016). Content analysis of the Mardom newspaper (the central organ of the Tudeh Party) of 1358 (Master's thesis), Yazd University.
- Eskandari, Iraj (1989). Political memoirs. Tehran: Elmie.
- Aman Khani, Eisa (2020). *Ideological critique genealogy: A study on ideological literary criticism in contemporary Iran*. Tehran: Khamoosh.
- Abrahamian, Ervand (2018). *Iran between two revolutions: An introduction to the political sociology of contemporary Iran* (Ahmad Gol Mohammadi and Mohammad Ebrahim Fattahi Valelayi, Trans.). Tehran: Ney.
- Abrahamian, Ervand (2011). *History of modern Iran* (Asghar Ghorbanpour Banab and Ramin Ghadasi, Trans.). Isfahan: Naghsh Negin.
- Ajoodani, Mashallah (2003). *Renewal or death (A monograph on constitutional poetry and literature)*. Tehran: Akhtaran.
- Azhir [Ja'far Pishevari] (1943-1945). Tehran.
- Bidari-e Ma [Zahra Eskandari Bayat] (1946-1948). Tehran.
- *Payam-e No.* [Saeed Nafisi, Fatemeh Sayyah, Eisa Behnam, Parviz Khanlari, Zabiollah Safa, Abdulhossein Noushin, Karim Kashavarz, Bozorg Alavi, and Sadegh Hedayat] (1944-1948). Tehran.
- Pishahvari, Jafar. Prison Notes. Tehran: Pessian.
- Researchers of the Institute for Political Studies and Research (2008). *The Tudeh Party from formation to collapse (1989-1941)*. Tehran: Institute for Political Studies and Research.
- Khamei, Anvar (1983). Missed opportunity. Tehran: Hafteh.
- Khamei, Anvar (1983). Fifty people and three people. Tehran: Hafteh.

Khalighi, Yasaman, Khazaie Farid, Ali, & Nazemian Fard, Ali (2015). The effects of leftist ideology on the selection of literary works for translation (Case study: Translated literary works during the official activity of the Tudeh Party (1953-1962)). *Language and Translation Studies*, 48(3).

Page | 5

- *Razm* [Faridoun Keshavarz, Iraj Eskandari, Parvin Gonabadi, Ahmad Ghasemi, Ehsan Tabari, Anvar Khamei] (1943-1948). Tehran.
- *Razm-e Adineh* [Faridoun Keshavarz, Ehsan Tabari, Fakhreddin Mirrezaie] (1948). Tehran.
- Soroush [Abdullah Afifi] (1944-1947). Fars.
- *Sogand* [Ahmad Razavi, Davood Norouzi, Mohammad Etemadzadeh Behazin] (1948). Tehran.
- Siyasat [Abbas Eskandari] (1941-1942). Tehran.
- Shaban Rad, Hasan (2017). Literary geography of parties and organizations from the 1320s to the 1340s SH (Master's thesis). Gonbad Kavous University.
- Zafar [Reza Rousta] (1944-1946). Tehran.
- Alavi, Bozorg (2013). Fragments of prison. Tehran: Negah.
- Alavi, Bozorg (2020). Fifty-three people. Tehran: Negah.
- Kianouri, Nuraldin (1992). *Memories of Nuraldin Kianouri*. Tehran: Ettela'at.
- Mohsenian Rad, Mehdi (1980). Review of the language of the "Namehye Mardom" newspaper, published by the central organ of the Tudeh Party of Iran. *Social Communications Research Report*, 4.
- Mardom [Safar Noei, Abbas Naraghi] (1941-1942). Tehran.
- *Mardom-e Adineh* [Reza Radmanesh, Ehsan Tabari, Fakhreddin Mirrezaie] (1948). Tehran.
- Mardom Baryae Roshanfekran [Makinejad, Ehsan Tabari, Anvar Khamei.] (1944-1945). Tehran.
- *Mardom-e Mahane* [Reza Radmanesh, Ehsan Tabari, Jalal Ale Ahmad] (1946-1948). Tehran.
- Maleki, Khalil (1989). *Khalil Maleki's political memoirs*. Tehran: Sahami Enteshar.
- Nameh-ye Rahbar's [Iraj Eskandari, Mohammad Parvin Gonabadi, Ahmad Ghasemi, Ehsan Tabari, Anvar Khamei, Alinaghi Hakami, Amanollah Ghorishi, Ebrahim Golstan, Mohammad Hossein Tamadon, Irani] (1942-1946). Tehran.

Nameh-ye Mardom [Reza Radmanesh, Abdolsamad Kambakhsh, Ahmad Ghasemi, Ehsan Tabari, Forutan, Zavosh, Makkinejad, Anvar Khamei] (1943-1944 – 1946-1948). Tehran.

Periodical Articles

Page | 6

- Who was Chakhov and what works did he leave behind (July 18, 1944). *Azhir*, 2(170).
- What books to read?: Marietta and the Creeping Nasties (February 23, 1947). *Nameh-ye Mardom*, *4*(38).
- First issue of the second year of Sokhan, other articles and ugly and beautiful stories (January 7, 1945). *Azhir*, 2(233).
- Resolution of the Writers' Congress of Iran (July 5, 1946). *Nameh-ye Rahbar's*, 4(759).
- Blue Kilim. Payam-e No, 2(10), September 1945.
- Book review: Stalin's Companion. (April 23, 1944). Azhir, 2(192).
- Ahmadi, A (July 16, 1948). Among the books: The most sensitive moments in human history. *Mardom-e Adineh*, 1.
- Afrashteh, Mohammad Ali (January 17, 1945). Oh, well said. *Namehye Rahbar*, 2(467).
- Afkari, Jahangir (July 1943). Black and white. Razm, 1(26-27).
- Afkari, Jahangir (August 1943). Black and white. *Nameh-ye Rahbar*, *1*(115-116, 127).
- Afkari, Jahangir (December 1943). Black and white. *Nameh-ye Mardom*, *1*(136-137).
- Afkari, Jahangir (December 21, 1944). The Man Who Laughs by Victor Hugo. *Mardom Baraye Roshanfekran*, 2(18).
- Biriya Gilani, Mohammad (July 25, 1943). The house has collapsed from its foundations. *Nameh-ye Rahbar*, *1*(129).
- Biriya, Mohammad (June 13, 1943). The dominant Hitler. *Nameh-ye Mardom*, 1(49).
- Parry. P. A. (December 4, 1948). Literature and life. Sogand, 1(21).
- Parvai, Manouchehr (1943). Tudeh literature. Razm, 1(42).
- Tavallali, Fereidoon (December 17, 1944). The porter. *Soroush-e Fars*, 2(131).
- Hesabi, Ahmad (January 1, 1949). New poetry, new poet. Sogand, 1(25).

Nemirovich-Danchenko, Vasily (July 21, 1944). A fresh feeling (Rehmatollah Elahi, Trans.). *Mardom Baraye Roshanfekran*, 2(4).

Dr. Shahriyar (November 13, 1944). When the game is over.... *Razm* (Special Issue).

Divov, O. (Sadr al-Din Aini, Trans.). Payam-e No, 1(4).

Page | 7

- Reznov, E. (July 8, 1943). A wolf against fascism. (Sh. K., Trans.). *Azhir*, 1(34).
  Zhedanov, A. A. (August 1, 1947). Writers' responsibility in the Soviet
- Union (Davood Norouzi, Trans.), Mardom-e Mahaneh, 5(11).
- Sayyah, Fatemeh (August 1944). Anton Chekhov. *Payam-e No*, 1. Sheibani, Manouchehr (February 1948). Connection. *Nameh-ye*
- Mardom, 5(17).
- Tabari, Ehsan (October 1948). About Iranian literature. *Mardom Mahaneh*, 3(1).
- Tabari, Ehsan (July 1947). Sadegh Hedayat. Nameh-ye Mardom, 1(10).
- Tabari, Ehsan (October 2, 1948). Pioneering art. Sogand, 1(12).
- Alavi, Bozorg (May 1, 1947). Our Party and the literature of the present and future of Iran. *Razm* (Special Issue).
- Alavi, Bozorg (November 1946). Sadegh Hedayat. Payam-e No, 2(12),
- Alavi, Bozorg (October and November 1948). New books: Of the Suffering We Endure. *Payam-e No*, *3*(11).
- Alavi, Bozorg (February 8, 1944). Iranian writers today. *Nameh-ye Mardom*, 178.
- Alavi, Bozorg (July 13, 1944). Art and advertising. *Mardom Baraye Roshanfekran*, 2(3).
- Ghoreshi, A. (July 7, 1948). The past congress and the future union of Iranian writers. *Nameh-ye Rahbar*, 4(760).
- Kashavarz, Khadijeh (May 1946). The biography of Parvin E'tesami. *Bidari-ye Ma*, 2(8).
- Kashavarz, Karim (May 1946). Maxim Gorky. Payam-e No, 2(6).
- Kimram, Mehdi (June 21, 1944). The dawn of victory. Zafar, 1(1).
- Mirfendereski, Ahmad (March 1947). Lev Nikolayevich Tolstoy. *Payam-e No*, 2(4).
- Najafi (August 3, 1944). The life and time of Maxim Gorky. *Nameh-ye Mardom*, *1*(87).

Nafisi, Saeed (August 1944). Parvin E'tesami. Payam-e No, 1(2).

..... Literary Research

Nafisi, Saeed (August 1944). Maniev Kozmin's manliness. *Payam-e* No, 1(2).

Yooshij, Nima (September 20, 1948). Legend. Sogand, 1(9).

Yooshij, Nima (May 7, 1943). The vile hope. Nameh-ye Mardom, 1(18).

Page | 8

[ DOI: 2634.20.82.9 ]